PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 12, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 12, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Fire Department Grant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that the Plymouth Fire Department recently received a $15,800 grant from the Massachusetts Executive Office of Public Safety Office of Grants & Research for the purchase of firefighting equipment.  Specifically, Mr. Sylvia said, this grant will be used to purchase a mounted electric cord reel for one of the new engines, 20 hand lights, 5 multi-gas detection meters, and a heavy duty turn out gear washer, all with no expense to the taxpayer.   

Approval of Plymouth’s Affordable Housing Plan – Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town was recently notified that the Department of Housing and Community Development (“DHCD”) approved Plymouth’s Affordable Housing Plan, effective February 14, 2007.  The primary goal of the plan, Mr. Sylvia said, is to define strategies for creating community-supported affordable housing.  Additionally, Mr. Sylvia said, the plan will be an effective tool for evaluating and—if necessary—protecting the Town from 40B projects.   Mr. Sylvia then expressed praise and thanks to the staff of the Community Development and Planning departments.   
Administrative Notes
Mandatory Outdoor Watering Restriction – The Board authorized an immediate Mandatory Outdoor Watering Restriction that will allow outdoor watering for a total of 90 minutes per day, as recommended by the Department of Public Works.  Customers will be able to determine the time of day that they water.  If approved, this restriction should remain in effect until September 3, 2007.  This preventative restriction is recommended in order to avoid a more stringent mandatory watering restriction should the demand exceed the Town’s permitted flow at any of its wells.

Mr. Sylvia noted that this is the second or third year that the Town has implemented this type of watering restriction which allows more flexibility to residents while keeping our permitted water flow in check.  

Selectman Malaguti asked DPW Water Superintendent Paul Wohler to provide some more information on the watering restriction.  
Mr. Wohler explained that the State regulates a permitted flow capacity, regardless of whether the Town can produce a higher flow supply/capacity than that allowed.  Each summer, Mr. Wohler said, Plymouth comes close to exceeding this flow capacity.   Another concern, Mr. Wohler noted, is Plymouth’s six pressure zones—if excessive water use creates a shortage in one zone, the Town’s system cannot move a surplus supply there from another zone.  
Conveyance of Deed – The Board signed the deed which conveys the property identified on Assessors Map 89, Lot 21 (situated on Ridge Road) to the State Division of Fisheries & Wildlife.  This conveyance was approved by unanimous vote of Town Meeting in October 2005 (Article 11, Fall Annual Town Meeting).

Acceptance of Deeds – The Board signed two deeds which accept the properties identified as Plat 113, Lot 23B (situated on Long Pond Road) and Plat 84, Lot 4B (situated on Boot Pond Road) for general municipal purposes.  The acceptance of these two properties was approved by vote of Town Meeting in May 2006 (Article 27, Annual Town Meeting).   

Fill-the-Boot Fundraiser – The Board granted permission to the Plymouth Fire Fighters Local 1768 to conduct the annual Muscular Dystrophy Fill-the-Boot Fundraiser on Water Street in front of Plymouth Rock on July 20, 2007 from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and August 17, 2007 from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
Chairman Quintal made note of the fundraiser dates for the audience.

Appointment to 1749 Court House Committee – The Board re-appointed Jessica Connelly to the 1749 Court House Committee for a two-year term beginning July 1, 2007 and ending June 30, 2009.  Ms. Connelly’s current term expires June 30, 2007 and she has respectfully requested re-appointment.  

Traffic Changes to Memorial Drive – The Board signed the Traffic Rules and Orders document pertaining to Memorial Drive.  At a meeting of the Board of Selectmen on April 10, 2007, the Board voted to approve the change in traffic direction on Memorial Drive.  The Traffic Rules and Orders document authorizes the change in traffic direction and the subsequent, necessary changes to stop signage and parking restrictions.     
Public Comment

Brian Dubois of Precinct 9 addressed the Board and voiced concerns about allegations that the Town’s Economic Director, Denis Hanks, used his position with the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) to allow preferential employment and treatment for his stepson with Central Parking. 
Chairman Quintal noted that he would turn this alleged matter over to the Town Manager for further inquiry.  

Norman Kravetz addressed the Board to issue a complaint regarding the process of parking citation appeals.  Mr. Kravetz explained that, after receiving a parking ticket for failure to park between marked lines, he appealed the citation with the Parking Officer, who subsequently denied the appeal.  Mr. Kravetz cited portions of Chapter 90 of the Massachusetts General Laws and alleged that the appeals process for parking citations in Plymouth is incongruent with State law.  He then requested that the Board of Selectmen and Town Manager take into consideration the laws he cited, remand his citation, and file it without prejudice.

Paul Hapgood of Precinct 9 thanked the Board for their help in passing Article 20 (Ballot Summaries), which he said will help every voter in town.  Mr. Hapgood then thanked Mr. Wohler and asked if the watering ban applies to private wells. 
Mr. Wohler responded that the Town cannot place a watering restriction on private wells, as they are not connected to the Town’s system.  
Alan Zanotti, downtown business owner, voiced concerns to the Board about the Plymouth Development Corporation’s management of the Downtown Parking Plan and the allegations made against PDC member Denis Hanks.  Mr. Zanotti spoke in support of building a publicly-funded garage, and he noted his opinion that the PDC and Mr. Hanks seem unwilling to consider this as a solution to the Town’s parking deficiencies.
Christine Pratt of Precinct 1 raised concerns before the Board regarding a Public Records request she has submitted to the PDC a year ago to which, she said, she has not received a response.  She asked that the Board help her get these records from the PDC, as she said the Freedom of Information Act applies in this matter.  Ms. Pratt provided the Board with copies of the request she had originally submitted to PDC chairman Tom Jaeger.
Plymouth-Carver Sole Source Aquifer Action Plan
David Gould, Environmental Manager, explained that, for the past year, representatives from seven towns within the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer have met as an advisory committee (the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee, “PCAAC”) to work towards protecting this natural resource.  From these meetings, Mr. Gould said, the Plymouth-Carver Sole Source Aquifer Action Plan (Final Report) was developed in collaboration with the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs. 
John Clarkeson, Assistant Director of Water Policy from the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs, addressed the Board to introduce the Aquifer Action Plan presentation.  Mr. Clarkeson discussed the work done by the advisory committee and noted that earmarked funds helped to keep the project and committee functioning.    
Jim Reardon from consulting firm Fuss & O’Neill provided the Board with a presentation on the work and data collection he has done in conjunction with the seven towns within the aquifer.  The Action Plan, Mr. Reardon pointed out, respects home rule and places self-determination regarding the aquifer within the hands of the seven towns.  The committee, he said, focused on four categories of action: Policy; Coordination & Tech Transfer; Outreach for Target Audiences; and Grants & Funding.
Mr. Reardon then reviewed the project status and next steps for the PCAAC.  Ultimately, he said, the committee seeks a letter of support for the Action Plan from the Board of Selectmen
Mr. Clarkeson noted that, while he will not know until the State budget is finalized and signed, he believes that additional funding will be available for the continuance of the PCAAC project.   He recommended that PCAAC designees from each town remain in place and plan to continue meeting.  Mr. Clarkeson then thanked Mr. Gould for his diligence and input as Plymouth’s designee to the PCAAC.   

Selectman Malaguti inquired about water re-use and irrigation, specifically about the possibility of using water processed at wastewater plants to supply golf course irrigation.  Mr. Gould responded that the DPW has developed four different options, with accompanying cost associations, to implement this re-use of water, but the grant they submitted for this project was not funded.  The DPW, Mr. Gould explained, plans to re-apply during the next grant cycle.
In response to Selectman Malaguti’s question regarding the monitoring of substandard systems and the implementation of nitrogen-reducing septic systems, Mr. Reardon noted that Bourne is in the process of implementing the nitrogen-reducing design standards, and Wareham is considering it.  The Action Plan specifies no criteria level for towns in regards to design standards and nitrogen-reducing systems, Mr. Reardon said, reiterating that the plan respects home-rule for towns to set their own standards and criteria.  
Mr. Clarkeson pointed out that the Office of Environmental Affairs, in its 2004 Water Policy, encouraged communities to use the SubTrack system, a tool through which Boards of Health can track septic pumping issues.  The program was intended for towns to use within the context of their own tracking needs, not as an interconnected, region-wide monitoring system.    
Selectman Malaguti offered his opinion that, in areas where towns border each other, the sharing of SubTrack data could be of great value.  He noted that he would like to see the Boards of Health within each of the seven aquifer towns pursue failed systems as part of the aquifer protection strategy.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Clarkeson, Mr. Reardon, and Mr. Gould for their presentation.
Mr. Sylvia recommended that the Board consider the endorsement of the Aquifer Action Plan (via a letter of support), as well as the continued appointment of Mr. Gould as Plymouth’s designee to the PCAAC. 
On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to endorse (via a letter of support) the Plymouth-Carver Sole Source Aquifer Action Plan and re-appoint David Gould, Environmental Manager, as Plymouth’s designee to the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Water Master Plan
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town engaged a consulting firm in assisting the Water Division of the Department of Public Works with the development of this most recent Water Master Plan.   While the Water Department, Mr. Sylvia said, has already begun pursuing several of the key recommendations of the final report, he and DPW staff felt that a public presentation of the conclusions would be informative and beneficial. 
DPW Water Superintendent Paul Wohler presided over the Water Master Plan presentation, providing the Board with detailed information on the following outline points within the report:

· Background on Plymouth’s Municipal Water System

· Population & Water Demands Projection

· Supply

· Pumping & Treatment

· Distribution

· Storage

· Summary / Recommendations
· Capital Improvements Program

Mr. Wohler noted that the Town is in the process of converting to a new permitting and billing software called MUNIS, and that this new program will be helpful in improving water audits.  Currently, he said, 10-15% of the Town’s water usage is unaccounted for, and the new MUNIS program will assist his department as they embark on a system-wide leak-detection survey.   Mr. Wohler also noted plans for additional water security measures through the installation of a video surveillance system.   
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Wohler for his presentation and asked him to elaborate on projected funding for the planned capital improvements.   
Mr. Wohler explained that nearly all of the maintenance for our current system can be done on a cash basis; any other projects not covered by an excess, he said, would need to be bonded.  The progression of Fiscal Year 2008, he noted, will be an educational indicator on the Town’s ability to move forward with capital improvements.
Mr. Sylvia thanked Mr. Wohler, David Gould (former Acting DPW Director), and the consulting parties for their work on the Master Plan.  The challenges outlined in the presentation, Mr. Sylvia said, are good examples of why the Town moved forward with the MUNIS system to more effectively capture billing.   Mr. Sylvia noted that Town Meeting’s recent approval of several new key positions at Town Hall will help the Town continue to put its best foot forward into the future with a better system and a better process. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Town Land Review Committee Designee – Selectman Loewenberg noted that, as member of the Charter Commission, she will be unable to attend some of the Town Land Review Committee meetings (for which she is the Board’s designee), as they conflict with Charter meetings on Thursday nights.   
Selectman Malaguti volunteered to serve on the Town Land Review Committee as the Board’s designee on those evenings when Selectman Loewenberg cannot attend.  No objections were made to Selectman Malaguti serving as the Board’s alternate designee on the Town Land Review Committee.
400th Anniversary Committee Designee – Selectman Tavares noted that a Board designee should be chosen to serve on the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee.   

Chairman Quintal inquired about the term length of the committee designation, to which Mr. Sylvia replied that the designee term could be approximately 2-3 years.  Chairman Quintal then recommended that the Board review Selectmen designations on Town committees on a yearly basis. 

Selectman Malaguti motioned to designate Selectman Tavares as the Board’s representative on the 400th Anniversary Committee.  Selectman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board gave its unanimous approval.   
Selectman Tavares asked for a list of all the committees on which a Board designee sits, to see that members are evenly apportioned. 
Downtown Action Committee – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia for data on emergency response trips between 8 a.m. and 8 p.m. by police, fire, and ambulance vehicles through the downtown, to see how this might affect his proposal to make Main and Court Streets one-way.   Additionally, Selectman Machado suggested that staff contact other towns with one-way main thoroughfares (i.e. Hyannis, Newport) to gather input and information on how the directional change has helped or hurt their community. 
Mr. Sylvia responded that he would collect this information.

Selectman Malaguti inquired if the directional change would need State approval, to which Mr. Sylvia replied in the affirmative. 
New Business
Speed Limit Signage on South Meadow Road – Selectman Malaguti commended the placement of a portable speed limit warning / radar unit on South Meadow Road.  He noted, however, that there are very few signs alerting motorists to the lawful speed limit on that road, and he suggested that the Town add more signage.  
“Deaf Child” Signage – Selectman Machado relayed an inquiry from a neighbor about the procedure for acquiring placement of a “Deaf Child” sign.   

Mr. Sylvia explained that the resident should submit a letter of request to the Board or Town Manager’s office.  From there, Mr. Sylvia said, the Parking & Traffic Task Force will review the request and provide the Board with a recommendation.
Plymouth Long Beach – Selectman Machado noted that he has received several calls from residents regarding Plymouth Long Beach.  He explained that he would like to see the Town make every effort to balance the needs of the community with that of the wildlife, and he expressed concern about the build-up of gravel along the parking lot stretch of the beach.   Additionally, Selectman Machado inquired about the Federal regulatory requirements that govern Plymouth’s access to the beach and shellfishing areas.

Mr. Sylvia asked Selectman Machado to share his concerns about Plymouth Long Beach in writing, so that David Gould, Environmental Manager, may review and respond to them.   Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that, while there is always room for improvement, the Town has a specific beach management plan by which we are bound, and the staff does its best to manage the beach within these guidelines. 

Selectman Loewenberg asked that the Board be provided with copies Selectman Machado’s written concerns regarding the beach.
Casino Impact Study Committee – Selectman Tavares motioned that the Board authorize the Town Manager to appoint a committee of five people, for a two month span, to consider the concessions to be requested from the Commonwealth regarding casino gambling.  The Wampanoag Tribe is currently negotiating with the Town of Middleborough, Selectman Tavares said, and he is concerned about the spillover effect on Plymouth from this impending project. 
Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion.

Selectman Loewenberg asked about the make-up of the committee, and Selectman Tavares replied that he suggests an attorney, a former member of the Board of Selectmen, and three citizens at large.
Chairman Quintal suggested that we hire professional consultants to assist us with the research on the impact of casinos on surrounding communities.  Selectman Tavares questioned the cost of hiring consultants and where the Town would find the funding. 

Chairman Quintal asked that the Planning Board comment on the formulation of this committee before a final decision is made.  Selectman Tavares noted that, while there are planning facets to the casino impact issue, the need to get the committee up and running is pressing.  

Selectman Loewenberg suggested a compromise whereby the Board would seek input from the Planning Board and allow the Town Manager to research consultants before taking a vote to establish the committee.  She then asked for clarification of the motion, and Selectman Malaguti noted that Selectman Tavares’ motion was to authorize the Town Manager to establish a five-member Casino Impact Committee for a duration of two-months.
On Selectman Tavares’ motion, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted 2-3, with Chairman Quintal, Selectman Loewenberg, and Selectman Machado in opposition.
Mr. Sylvia said that he would research what professional consultants exist in this area, and he noted that he would consult with the Planning Board for their recommendation.

Selectman Loewenberg made a motion that the Board consider the establishment of a Casino Impact Committee once the Town Manager has had an opportunity to comment and provide the aforementioned due diligence.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board approved the motion unanimously.  Voted 5-0, approved.
Adjournment of Meeting
Chairman Quintal motioned to adjourn the meeting.   No objections to adjournment were made, and the Board concluded its meeting.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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